#### No. 126

# The China Syndrome: Chinese Military Modernization and the Rearming of Southeast Asia

## Richard A. Bitzinger

# S. Rajaratnam School of international Studies Singapore

2 May 2007

With Compliments

This Working Paper series presents papers in a preliminary form and serves to stimulate comment and discussion. The views expressed are entirely the author's own and not that of the S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies

The S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies (RSIS) was established in January 2007 as an autonomous School within the Nanyang Technological University. RSIS's mission is to be a leading research and graduate teaching institution in strategic and international affairs in the Asia Pacific. To accomplish this mission, it will:

- Provide a rigorous professional graduate education in international affairs with a strong practical and area emphasis
- Conduct policy-relevant research in national security, defence and strategic studies, diplomacy and international relations
- Collaborate with like-minded schools of international affairs to form a global network of excellence

#### **Graduate Training in International Affairs**

RSIS offers an exacting graduate education in international affairs, taught by an international faculty of leading thinkers and practitioners. The Master of Science (MSc) degree programmes in Strategic Studies, International Relations, and International Political Economy are distinguished by their focus on the Asia Pacific, the professional practice of international affairs, and the cultivation of academic depth. Over 120 students, the majority from abroad, are enrolled in these programmes. A small, select Ph.D. programme caters to advanced students whose interests match those of specific faculty members. RSIS also runs a one-semester course on 'The International Relations of the Asia Pacific' for undergraduates in NTU.

#### Research

RSIS research is conducted by five constituent Institutes and Centres: the Institute of Defence and Strategic Studies (IDSS, founded 1996), the International Centre for Political Violence and Terrorism Research (ICPVTR, 2002), the Centre of Excellence for National Security (CENS, 2006), the Centre for the Advanced Study of Regionalism and Multilateralism (CASRM, 2007); and the Consortium of Non-Traditional Security Studies in ASIA (NTS-Asia, 2007). The focus of research is on issues relating to the security and stability of the Asia-Pacific region and their implications for Singapore and other countries in the region. The S. Rajaratnam Professorship in Strategic Studies brings distinguished scholars and practitioners to participate in the work of the Institute. Previous holders of the Chair include Professors Stephen Walt, Jack Snyder, Wang Jisi, Alastair Iain Johnston, John Mearsheimer, Raja Mohan, and Rosemary Foot.

### **International Collaboration**

Collaboration with other professional Schools of international affairs to form a global network of excellence is a RSIS priority. RSIS will initiate links with other like-minded schools so as to enrich its research and teaching activities as well as adopt the best practices of successful schools.

#### **ABSTRACT**

As China rises as a military power in the Asia-Pacific region, the countries of Southeast Asia are hedging against possible Chinese military adventurism by rearming themselves.

Nevertheless, China is hardly the only, or even the most important, reason for the ASEAN states' current military modernization efforts. In fact, other external and internal factors – such as new regional security requirements, changing military doctrines, lingering regional suspicions, domestic politics, and supply-side economics in the international arms trade – have played much more important roles as drivers of this process. Consequently, one should not look at the regional process of defense modernization entirely – or even principally – through the prism of any actual or potential "China threat" to Southeast Asia.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

Richard A. Bitzinger is a Senior Fellow with the S.Rajaratnam School of International Studies in Singapore, where his work focuses on military and defense issues relating to the Asia-Pacific region, including the challenges of defense transformation in the Asia-Pacific, regional military modernization activities, and local defense industries, arms production, and weapons proliferation. He has authored several articles, monographs, and book chapters, including Towards a Brave New Arms Industry? (Oxford University Press, 2003), and "Come the Revolution: Transforming the Asia-Pacific's Militaries," Naval War College Review (Fall 2005).

Mr. Bitzinger was previously an Associate Professor with the Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies (APCSS), Honolulu, Hawaii, and has also worked for the RAND Corporation, the Center for Strategic and Budgetary Affairs, and the U.S. Government. In 1999-2000, he was a Senior Fellow with the Atlantic Council of the United States. He holds a Masters degree from the Monterey Institute of International Affairs.

# The China Syndrome: Chinese Military Modernization and the Rearming of Southeast Asia

#### Introduction

Southeast Asia can, paradoxically, be regarded as a zone both of relative calm and of relative insecurity. On the one hand, the region lacks significant flashpoints—such as can be found in the Taiwan Strait or on the Korean peninsula—that could lead a major war. With the resolution of the East Timor crisis, the region is relatively free of open-armed conflict. In addition, the countries of the region are united in a common geopolitical and economic organization—the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN)—dedicated to peaceful economic, social and cultural development, as well as to the promotion of regional peace and stability. On the other hand, Southeast Asia is also an area of high strategic significance, astride many key sea lines of communication (SLOCs) and important chokepoints, which naturally have both economic and military implications. It is also an area of considerable actual or potential wealth in maritime natural resources such as oil, gas and fisheries. For these reasons, therefore, the region remains one of high interest and potential tension.

Enter China. Over the past decade or so, the People's Republic of China (PRC) has increased its presence in Southeast Asia substantially. As China's economy has boomed, it has significantly expanded its global trade, importing raw materials (particularly energy supplies) and exporting finished manufactured goods. This has drawn the PRC closer to such strategic waterways as the Malacca-Singapore Strait. Moreover, Chinese investment in and trade with Southeast Asia have grown significantly in recent years, giving Beijing additional incentives to be engaged in the region. At the same time, as the PRC's military might has

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This working paper is based on a paper originally presented to the CAPS-RAND-CEIP conference on "The PLA in the Asia-Pacific Region: Implications for the Evolving Regional Security Order", Taipei, Taiwan, December 2006. The author is indebted to comments made on earlier drafts of this paper by Ashley Tellis and Ian Storey.

grown, it has expanded its area of operations beyond continental China and its adjacent waters, into the South China Sea and beyond to the India Ocean.

Naturally, the countries of Southeast Asian may look upon this growing Chinese presence with a certain amount of trepidation. In particular, China's growing military activities in the region are cause for some concern, and one may surmise that the ASEAN states would take precautions against a rising China in their midst, including military measures.

In fact, over the past two decades the leading countries in Southeast Asia have been engaged in a significant modernization of their armed forces and, as result, several ASEAN states have added new or expanded military capabilities that can be directed against any potential "China threat". In particular, some countries in the region—such as Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore and Thailand—are in the process of acquiring capacities for surveillance, force projection, precision strike and command and control that they did not possess only a few years ago. Certainly, the defence capabilities of many ASEAN states have grown in recent years, in keeping with China's military build-up.

Nevertheless, China is hardly the only—or even the most important—reason for the ASEAN states' current military modernization effort. In fact, other external and internal factors have played much more important roles as drivers of this process. Consequently, and as we shall see, one should not look at the regional process of defence modernization entirely—or even principally—through the prism of any actual or potential China threat to Southeast Asia.

#### China's Growing Military Potential and the Challenge to Southeast Asia

The modernization of the Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA) and the subsequent expansion of Chinese military power in the Asia-Pacific region have been well-documented and need not be repeated here in great detail. Suffice it to say that the Chinese have deployed considerable resources and effort into acquiring new capabilities for force projection, mobility and precision strike. In particular, this has meant deemphasizing ground forces in favour of building up the PLA's naval, air and missile forces. The PLA Navy (PLAN), for example, has greatly increased its procurement of large surface combatants and submarines. The PLAN is currently acquiring 12 Kilo-class submarines and four Sovremennyy-class destroyers (armed with supersonic SS-N-22 anti-ship cruise missiles) from Russia, as well as a navalized version of the Russian Su-30 fighter-bomber. Just as important, there has been a significant expansion in Chinese naval shipbuilding since the turn of the century. Since 2000, China has begun construction of several new classes of destroyers, frigates, amphibious landing craft and diesel-electric and nuclear-powered submarines. In addition, rumours persist that the PLA will add at least one aircraft carrier to its fleet. For its part, the PLA Air Force (PLAAF) is in the process of acquiring up to several hundred modern Su-27 and Su-30 fighter aircraft from Russia even as it will soon take delivery of the new, indigenous J-10 "fourth generation-plus" fighter jets. Furthermore, these fighter jets are being equipped with new standoff air-to-air and air-to-ground munitions. The PLAAF is also buying additional transport and air-to-air refuelling aircraft and strengthening its airborne assault forces.<sup>2</sup> Finally, the PLA is building up—both quantitatively and qualitatively—its arsenal of conventional missile systems, including the 600-kilometre-range CSS-6 and 300-kilometrerange CSS-7 short-range ballistic missiles, and, in particular, adding a new category of land-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Dennis J. Blasko, *The Chinese Army Today: Tradition and Transformation for the 21<sup>st</sup> Century*. London: Routledge, 2006, pp. 69–70, 160–162.

attack cruise missile. Additionally, many of these missile systems are being fitted with satellite-navigation guidance for improved accuracy, and with new types of warheads (such as cluster sub-munitions and fuel-air explosives) for higher lethality.<sup>3</sup>

At the same time, the PLA is increasingly focused on the future military potential of the information technologies-led revolution in military affairs (RMA). According to several Western analysts, Beijing is currently engaged in a determined effort to transform the PLA from a force based on Mao Zedong's principles of "People's War" to one capable of fighting and winning "Limited Local Wars under High-Tech Conditions", or, more recently, "Limited Local Wars Under Conditions of 'Informatization'". This new doctrine revolves around what some have termed "rapid war, rapid resolution", which entails short-duration, high-intensity conflicts characterized by mobility, speed and long-range attack, employing joint operations fought simultaneously throughout the entire air, land, sea, space and electromagnetic battlespace, and relying heavily on extremely lethal high-technology weapons. The PLA operational doctrine is also increasingly emphasizing pre-emption, surprise and shock value, given that the earliest stages of conflict may be crucial to the outcome of a war.4 Consequently, the PLA is currently engaged—as part of an ambitious "generation-leap" strategy—in a "double construction" transformational effort of simultaneously pursuing both the mechanization and informatization of its armed forces.<sup>5</sup> Initially, the PLA is attempting to digitize and upgrade its current arsenal of conventional "industrial age" weapons, i.e. through

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Timothy Hu, "Country Briefing—China: Ready, Steady, Go ..." in *Jane's Defence Weekly*, 13 April 2005 <sup>4</sup> DoD, *Annual Report to Congress: Military Power of the People's Republic of China 2006*; Jason E. Bruzdzinski, *Briefing: China's Military Transformation for the New Era*. Washington, D.C.: MITRE Corp., 2005; Garrett Albert et. al., "China's Preliminary Assessment of Operation Iraqi Freedom" in *Chinese Military Update*, July 2003; Nan Li., "Chinese Views of the U.S. War in Iraq: War-fighting Lessons" in *Chinese Military Update*, July 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> You Ji, "China's Emerging National Defence Strategy" in *China Brief*, 24 November 2004.

improved communications systems, new sensors and seekers, greater precision, night-vision capabilities, etc.<sup>6</sup>

To pay for all this, Beijing has nearly quintupled Chinese defence spending in real terms since the mid 1990s. The PRC's official 2007 defence budget is 350 billion yuan, or US\$45 billion—an increase of nearly 18 per cent over the previous year, continuing a decade-long trend of double-digit real increases in Chinese military spending. The annual procurement budget alone has increased from US\$3.1 billion to an estimated US\$12.3 billion between 1997 and 2006 (and this probably does not include the extra-budgetary spending on R&D and arms imports, which could add another few billion dollars to the total).

As a result of these concerted efforts, the military potential of the PRC has expanded considerably over the past decade, and the PLA's recent modernization activities have fuelled speculation that China is developing a new military strategy based on power projection and precision strike. China's 2006 defence white paper states that the PLAN "aims at gradual extension of the strategic depth for offshore defensive operations and enhancing its capabilities in integrated maritime operations" while the PLAAF "aims at speeding up its transition from territorial air defence to both offensive and defensive operations, and increasing its capabilities in the areas of air strike, air and missile defence, early warning and reconnaissance, and strategic projection". Some may interpret these efforts as an indicator of a more aggressive and expansionist China, or at least a PRC more likely to assert its role in

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> U.S. Department of Defense (DoD), Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military Power of the People's Republic of China 2006*. Washington, D.C.: Office of the Secretary of Defense, 2006, pp. 35–36; You Ji, "Learning and Catching Up: China's Revolution in Military Affairs Initiative" in Emily O. Goldman and Thomas G. Mahnken (Eds.), *The Information Revolution in Military Affairs in Asia*. New York: Palgrave MacMillan, 2004, pp. 97–123.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> China's National Defense in 2006, released 29 December 2006, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2006–12/29/content 771191.htm.

the Asia-Pacific region and use its growing military might to back up its national interests and national security goals.<sup>8</sup>

While such an expanding military capability will mostly likely be used to attack and defeat Taiwan in the event that Taipei declares independence, while also deterring or denying U.S. intervention on Taiwan's behalf, these capacities can also be applied to other areas where the PRC has strong strategic interests, particularly Southeast Asia. This region is one of growing and increasingly diversified significance to Beijing, and China has several territorial, economic, and political and diplomatic concerns that touch on Southeast Asia. These include (i) addressing longstanding disputes over sovereignty issues in the South China Sea, especially the Spratly Islands; (ii) securing sea lines of communication to the Indian Ocean and the Middle East; (iii) increasing economic ties with Southeast Asia (particularly trade and investment); and (iv) legitimizing its own regional security role (and also limiting U.S. influence) through a process of multilateral forums and negotiations. 9

Consequently, Chinese military assertiveness has been felt as much in Southeast Asia as in other parts of the Asia Pacific. The Chinese have expanded their naval and air presence in the South China Sea and begun to extend naval patrols beyond, into the Indian Ocean. For example, the PLA has built a military airstrip on Woody Island in the Paracel Islands in the South China Sea, and it is reportedly constructing a new nuclear submarine base on Hainan Island. The PLAN is also building naval facilities in Myanmar and negotiating port access rights with Pakistan. These and other actions have caused some to speculate that the PRC is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Christopher Griffin and Dan Blumenthal, "China's Defence White Paper: What It Does (And Doesn't) Tell Us" in *China Brief*, 24 January 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "China, America, and Southeast Asia: Hedge and Tack" in *Strategic Comments*. London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, February 2005, p. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Office of Naval Intelligence, *China's Navy* 2007. Washington, D.C.: Office of Naval Intelligence, 2007, pp. 31–32.

attempting to develop a network of bases and alliances stretching from southern China to the Middle East, a strategy often termed the "string of pearls". <sup>11</sup>

Overall, the PRC's "creeping assertiveness" in the South China Sea and beyond has been cause for considerable concern among the countries of Southeast Asia. Regarding the South China Sea disputes, for example, Beijing's competing territorial claims with several Southeast Asian countries over the ownership or control in the Spratly Islands has led China to be military engaged and active in this area for many decades, and this has often led to tension, if not outright clashes. The Spratlys, a chain of coral reefs that barely break the ocean's surface, are adjacent both to major SLOCs and to potentially lucrative maritime natural resources (fisheries, oil and gas deposits). Consequently, several countries in addition to the PRC—including Brunei, Malaysia, the Philippines and Vietnam—have laid claim to various parts of the Spratlys, and nearly all have attempted to enforce these claims by establishing garrisons and other structures on the islands. This has on occasion led to actual conflict, such as China when occupied and began building on the Philippines-claimed Mischief Reef in the mid 1990s, and when Chinese and Vietnamese naval vessels clashed in Johnson Reef. 12

In addition, as China's economy continues both to grow and to globalize—with the PRC emerging as a global hub not only for manufacturing but also for research and development and for *outward* direct investments—trade and energy security have become paramount concerns for Beijing. China is now the world's second largest oil importer (after the United States), and 60 per cent (expected to rise to 75 per cent by 2015) of its crude oil imports come from the Middle East, much of it passing through the Malacca and Singapore

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Bill Gertz, "China Builds Up Strategic Sea Lanes" in Washington Times, 18 January 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Ian Storey, "China and the Philippines: Moving Beyond the South China Sea Dispute" in *China Brief*, 16 August 2006.

Straits or the Lombok and Makkasar Straits. In addition, a quarter of the world's trade also transits through these waterways. Consequently, Beijing is extremely concerned about the continuing openness, safety and security of these vital SLOCs, which could be disrupted or impeded during an international crisis, terrorist action or piracy. At the same time, the PRC is uncomfortable with external powers, such as the United States or Japan, maintaining a permanent military presence in these straits. While the PLAN is currently unable to project sufficient and sustainable sea power into the straits to protect its interests in these waterways, it is certainly a long-range goal of the Chinese to develop such capabilities, which can set up these areas as potential zones of conflict.

Finally, lingering historical animosities have contributed to tensions between Beijing and some Southeast Asian nations. Bilateral Chinese-Vietnamese relations remain edgy, for example, partly a legacy of their brief war in 1979 and of their ongoing disputes over the Spratly and Paracel groups of islands. Both countries have also been vying for strategic influence in Laos. Additionally, simmering resentment among indigenous Indonesians against their Chinese-Indonesian countrymen (who control much of the Indonesian economy) has occasionally spilled over into Beijing-Jakarta relations.

#### **Recent Arms Modernization Activities in Southeast Asia**

The PRC's growing power and influence is increasing felt throughout Southeast Asia. As the London-based International Institute of Strategic Studies (IISS) has put it, "as China's economic strength, diplomatic confidence, and military capabilities increase, this rising

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Ian Storey, "China's 'Malacca Dilemma" in *China Brief*, 12 April 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ian Storey, "China and Vietnam's Tug of War over Laos" in *China Brief*, 7 June 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ian Storey, "Progress and Remaining Obstacles in Sino-Indonesian Relations" in *China Brief*, 16 August 2005.

power looms ever larger in the calculations of the ASEAN governments". <sup>16</sup> Given Beijing's rather clumsy efforts during the 1990s to manhandle Southeast Asian countries over the South China Sea dispute and other issues, it is not surprising that the ASEAN states are increasingly concerned about the need to deal with a China that is both militarily more capable and more assertive.

Consequently, over the past two decades the leading countries in Southeast Asia have greatly increased their national war-fighting capacities, at least in part due to increased uncertainties about the growth of Chinese military power. What is particularly noteworthy about this effort is that it has gone far beyond the simple modernization of local armed forces, that is, simply replacing older fighter aircraft with more sophisticated versions, or buying new tanks and artillery pieces. In fact, many militaries in the region have over the past decade added capabilities that they did not possess earlier, such as new capacities for force projection and stand-off attack, low-observability (stealth), and greatly improved command, control, communications, computing, intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance (C4ISR) networks. While the Asian financial crisis of 1997–1998 did temporarily dampen regional military expenditures and, therefore, weapons acquisitions, Southeast Asia has resumed its rearmament process since the turn of the century. Consequently, armed forces in Southeast Asia now deploy or will soon acquire several new weapons platforms, advanced armaments or sophisticated military systems, including aircraft carriers, submarines, maritime patrol aircraft, air-to-air refuelling aircraft, longer-range air-to-air missiles, UAVs and drones, airborne early warning (AEW) aircraft, and modern anti-ship cruise missiles (ASCMs).

The acquisition of these new military capabilities has two repercussions for regional security. At the very least, these new types of armaments promise to significantly upgrade

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "China, America, and Southeast Asia: Hedge and Tack", p. 1.

and modernize the manner of war fighting in the region. For example, nearly every country in Southeast Asia currently possesses at least some "fourth-generation" fighter aircraft—such as the Russian Su-27, Su-30 and MiG-29, or the US F-16 or F/A-18—capable of firing stand-off active radar-guided air-to-air missiles, such as the U.S. AMRAAM or the Russian AA-12. Certainly, Southeast Asian militaries are acquiring greater lethality and accuracy at greater ranges, improved battlefield knowledge and command and control, and increased operational maneouvre and speed. Stand-off precision-guided weapons such as cruise and ballistic missiles and terminal-homing (such as GPS or electro-optical) guided munitions have greatly increased combat firepower and effectiveness. The addition of modern submarines and surface combatants, amphibious assault ships, air-refuelled combat aircraft and transport aircraft has extended these militaries' theoretical range of action. Advanced reconnaissance and surveillance platforms have considerably expanded their capacities to "look out" over the horizon and in all three dimensions. Additionally, through the increased use of stealth and active defences (such as missile defence and longer-range air-to-air missiles), local militaries are significantly adding to their survivability and operational capabilities. Consequently, conflict in the region, should it occur, is likely gong to be more high-tech, that is, faster, more long-distance and yet more precise, and perhaps more devastating in its effect.

More importantly, some Southeast Asian militaries—particularly Singapore and possibly Malaysia—are acquiring the types of military equipment that, taken together, could fundamentally change the concept and conduct of warfare. In particular, systems related to precision strike, stealth and, above all, C4ISR comprise some of the key hardware ingredients essential to implementing a revolution in military affairs (RMA). Sensors, computers, communications systems, automated command and control, electronic warfare systems, advanced navigation and targeting aids and "smart" weapons can be bundled together in

innovative new ways that can greatly synergize their individual effectiveness and create new "core competencies" in war-fighting. These emerging capabilities, in turn, have the potential to significantly affect strategy and operations on tomorrow's battlefield and hence alter the determinants of critical capabilities in modern warfare. At the very least, therefore, the countries in this region increasingly possess the kernel of what is required to "transform" their militaries.

#### Indonesia

Indonesia has in recent years begun to emerge from the economic constraints of the Asian financial crisis of the late 1990s in order to start investing additional resources into recapitalizing its armed forces. The armed forces of Indonesia (TNI) are mostly committed to internal security and protection of the country's sizeable Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ). Consequently, when it comes to military capabilities, particular priority has been given to dealing with air- and sea-based maritime border threats, and the TNI have put considerable emphasis on the task of patrolling and protecting the vast Indonesian archipelago.<sup>17</sup>

The naval branch of the TNI is dedicated to building a "green-water" capacity by 2020, and it is consequently consolidating the size of its naval task force by phasing out its obsolete ships (i.e. the large fleet of East German frigates and corvettes acquired in the early 1990s) and replacing them with newer and more capable vessels. For example, Jakarta is currently acquiring new four new Sigma-class corvettes from the Netherlands, four Korean-built platform landing dock (LDP) amphibious support ships and Chinese C-802 ASCMs. Older ships are being converted into patrol boats, forward operating bases in the eastern part of the archipelago are being established, and the TNI Marine Forces are being expanded and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Robert Karniol, "Country Briefing: Indonesia—Interior Designs" in *Jane's Defence Weekly*, 7 April 2004.

strengthened. In addition, the TNI Navy operates a sizeable fleet of maritime patrol aircraft (two CN-235MPAs and 25 ex-Australian Defence Force N-22 Nomad Searchmasters), and is currently acquiring 17 additional patrol aircraft of various types. <sup>18</sup> Finally, Indonesia recently announced that it has planned to acquire four Kilo-class and two Lada-class submarines from Russia.

The TNI Air Force (TNI-AU) is still relatively small, with just 72 frontline aircraft: ten F-16A/Bs, 12 F-5E/Fs, two Su-27SK Flankers, two Su-30MKs, 11 (former Israeli Air Force) A-4E Skyhawks and 35 BAE Systems Hawk advanced trainer and ground attack aircraft. A 1997 decision to purchase 12 Su-30 fighter-bombers had to be cancelled in the wake of the Asian financial crisis. A modest deal for two Su-27s and two Su-30s was later signed in 2003, and the TNI-AU hopes to eventually purchase up to 48 Su-27/-30 aircraft by the end of the current decade. 19

Overall, however, the combat capability of the TNI-AU is poor due to a lack of spare parts and low pilot flying hours (only five to six hours a month). 20 Most U.S.-supplied aircraft are non-operational, after Washington imposed an embargo on Indonesia following human-rights abuses in East Timor. In November 2005, the United States and Indonesia agreed to restore military relations, a decision that should end the U.S. arms ban.

#### Malaysia

Malaysia is in the midst of a multi-year programme to expand and modernize its armed forces. Kuala Lumpur, under its current VMAF21 (Versatile Malaysian Armed Forces of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> International Institute for Strategic Studies (IISS), "Responding to the Maritime Challenge in Southeast Asia" in The Military Balance 2006. London: Oxford University Press, 2006, pp. 255–256.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Andrew Tan, "Force Modernization Trends in Southeast Asia", Working Paper No. 59. Singapore: Institute of Defence and Strategic Studies, January 2004, p. 17. <sup>20</sup> Karniol, "Country Briefing: Indonesia—Interior Designs".

21<sup>st</sup> Century) programme, is in the process of transforming its forces according to principles of joint-service operations, force projection and new combat capabilities. This means expanding firepower, adding new RMA-related capacities for information gathering and processing, extending the operational range of its air force and building "blue-water" naval capability.<sup>21</sup> This programme, therefore, includes the purchase of new fighter jets, advanced trainer aircraft, airborne early warning (AEW) aircraft, long-range transport aircraft, submarines and patrol corvettes.

In 2003, for example, the Royal Malaysian Air Force (RMAF) ordered 18 Su-30MKM Flankers from Russia—at a cost of US\$900 million—to complement its current force of 18 MiG-29 Fulcrums (which are armed with the active radar-guided AA-12 air-to-air missile), eight F/A-18Ds, 13 F-5E/Fs (admittedly, most of these planes are non-operational) and 25 Hawk trainer and ground attack aircraft.<sup>22</sup> In addition, the RMAF operates three KC-130H air-to-air refuelling tankers, along with 12 C-130 transport planes and six CN-235 cargo aircraft for airlift. The RMAF may also buy another 18 fighter aircraft (either the F/A-18F or additional Su-30s) during the current 2006–2010 Ninth Malaysia Plan. Choices for a planned purchase of up to four AEW aircraft include the B-737 Wedgetail, the E-2C Hawkeye and the Swedish Ericsson Erieye. Other planned acquisitions include four Airbus A400M military transport aircraft and possibly AMRAAM missiles.<sup>23</sup> Between 1997 and 2004, Malaysia signed total arms import agreements worth US\$5.4 billion.<sup>24</sup>

Kuala Lumpur is also in the process of procuring two Franco-Spanish Scorpene-class submarines for the Royal Malaysian Navy (RMN). In fact, for several years, it has been

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> IISS, "Responding to the Maritime Challenge", p. 255.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Tan, Force Modernization Trends in Southeast Asia, p. 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Robert Karniol, "Country Briefing: Malaysia—The Big Push" in *Jane's Defence Weekly*, 25 November 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Richard F. Grimmett, *Conventional Arms Transfers to Developing Nations*, 1997–2004. Washington, D.C.: Congressional Research Service, 29 August 2005, p. 50.

training future submariners overseas in the absence of hardware so that the proper expertise could be developed prior to acquisition. Other RMN acquisitions include six Germandesigned MEKO A100 offshore patrol vessels and two British-built Lekiu-class frigates.

In 2005, Malaysia established a national coast guard (the Malaysian Maritime Enforcement Agency or MMEA) to patrol the country's 12-nautical-mile territorial waters. Eventually, it will be responsible for providing maritime security through the country's 200-nautical-mile exclusive economic zone, leaving the RMN free for force projection and warfighting in the open ocean.<sup>25</sup> The MMEA currently operates 72 vessels, including 15 ex-RMN patrol boats.

#### Myanmar

After the 1988 military coup, Myanmar has been engaged in a major expansion of its armed forces. Most of this build-up, admittedly, has been more quantitative than qualitative. <sup>26</sup> The Myanmar Air Force (MAF), for example, has recapitalized itself mainly through the acquisition of Chinese fighter aircraft, which are based in turn on old Soviet designs. The MAF operates three squadrons of Chinese-made F-7Ms, derived from the MiG-21, as well as two squadrons of A-5s, a modified version of the MiG-19 optimized for ground attack. In addition, the MAF operates one squadron of G4 Super Galeb trainer and ground attack aircraft (built in the former Yugoslavia and delivered in the early 1990s), one squadron of Chinese-made K-8 primary trainer jets (also usable for light ground attack) and one squadron of Swiss-built PC-7 and PC-9 trainer and counter-insurgency aircraft (delivered between late 1980s and early 1990s). Altogether, Myanmar has acquired approximately 60 F-7Ms (including trainer versions), up to 42 A-5s, six Super Galebs, 12 K-8s and 26 PC-7/PC-9s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> IISS, "Responding to the Maritime Challenge", p. 255.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Tan, Force Modernization Trends in Southeast Asia, p. 18.

To bolster its air superiority capabilities and partly to counter Thailand's acquisition of F-16s, the MAF purchased 10 second-hand MiG-29 fighters (eight single-seat and two dual-seat trainers) from Russia in 2001 for US\$130 million. These aircraft were delivered in 2002 and 2003.

Altogether, the MAF comprises perhaps 125 combat-capable aircraft and approximately 70 transport helicopters of Polish, Russian, U.S. and French origin. <sup>27</sup> At the same time, the actual operational capability or effectiveness of these aircraft is uncertain. Sources have reported that the MAF has found it hard to get spare parts for their non-Chinese aircraft, so their operational status is in doubt. At the same time, the MAF has experienced problems with the performance and reliability of Chinese aircraft, especially the F-7, which has resulted in the loss of many of these aircraft through accidents. <sup>28</sup> The quality of these aircraft has also been highly suspect, especially when some of these fighters were actually delivered to the MAF without the software necessary to fire their air-to-air missiles. Finally, it has been difficult for Myanmar to maintain its Chinese aircraft due to a lack of money for spare parts. <sup>29</sup> In mid 1990s, Israel was reportedly contracted to upgrade Myanmar's F-7M fleet with new radars, missiles and laser-designator pods, but many MAF F-7s are still not refurbished. <sup>30</sup>

The Myanmar Navy comprises a handful of patrol craft and corvettes, mostly of Chinese origin. It was reported that the purchase of three frigates from China has never materialized, although Myanmar did recently acquire some used BN-2 maritime patrol aircraft from India.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> IISS, *The Military Balance* 2006, p. 285.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> "Myanmar Air Force" in *Aeroflight World Air Forces*, http://www.aeroflight.co.uk/waf/aa-eastasia/burma/burma-af-aircraft.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> "Myanmar Air Force" in *Aeroflight World Air Forces*, http://www.aeroflight.co.uk/waf/aa-eastasia/burma/burma-af-aircraft.htm; "Indochina Database: Burma/Myanmar, 1948–1999" in *Air Combat Information Group*, http://www.acig.org/artman/publish/article\_346.shtml.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> William Ashton, "Myanmar and Israel Develop Military Pact" in *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 1 March 2000.

#### Singapore

Singapore's interest in maintaining a high-tech military stems both from its strategic weaknesses—its lack of strategic depth, a small and aging population and relatively limited defence resources—and its economic and technological advantages, particularly its highly educated workforce and its strengths in information technologies. Consequently, Singapore is currently engaged in a "third-generation" (3G) transformation of its military. The interests of the Singapore Armed Forces (SAF) in defence transformation stems from three factors:

- A perception of new unconventional threats—such as terrorism, piracy, insurrection and destabilization in a neighbouring state—resulting in new types of warfare, like urban warfare and the protection of key installations
- Singapore's traditional strategic weaknesses: a lack of strategic depth, a small and aging population, and relatively limited defence resources
- Singapore's economic and technological advantages, particularly its highly educated workforce and its strengths in information technologies.

Above all, the SAF sees technology—particularly information technologies—as a critical force multiplier.<sup>31</sup>

Accordingly, Singapore's transformational efforts—designated the Integrated Knowledge-based Command and Control (IKC2) doctrinal concept—emphasize the acquisition, development and integration of technologies for command and control with ISR systems and precision-guided weapons. IKC2 and 3G areas, where the SAF is currently focusing much of its efforts, include advanced electronics and signal processing, information systems security, advanced guidance systems, communications, electronic warfare, sensors

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Tim Huxley, "Singapore and Military Transformation", a paper delivered to the conference on "The RMA For Small States: Theory and Application", Singapore, 25–26 February 2004, p. 2.

and unmanned vehicles. Additionally, the SAF has either acquired or is in the process of acquiring several new types of systems for force projection, increased mobility and increased firepower.

The Republic of Singapore Navy (RSN) has expanded substantially over the past decade. The RSN has either acquired or is in the process of acquiring several new types of systems for force projection, increased mobility and expanded firepower. In particular, it is currently acquiring six Formidable-class frigates, which are based on the French-designed Lafayette-class "stealth" frigates. These frigates will mainly be used to patrol sea lines of communication around Singapore and will be armed with Harpoon ASCM and the French Aster-15 air-defence missile, which is capable of providing anti-ballistic missile defence. Just as important, the Formidable-class frigate will be equipped with state-of-the-art sensors and combat management and communications systems, and thus will constitute a "key node" in Singapore's 3G capability programme and consequently "push the *regional* envelope of naval capabilities ... in their undoubted networking capabilities". <sup>32</sup>

Besides these new frigates, the RSN has also bought four used A12-class submarines from Sweden (and will buy two more Swedish submarines—likely the A17 class—that can be outfitted with air-independent propulsion), and it has taken delivery of two new indigenously designed and constructed Endurance-class landing ships, each capable of carrying 350 troops, 18 tanks, four helicopters and four landing craft.

In addition, the Republic of Singapore Air Force (RSAF) is the most advanced of all the ASEAN air forces. The RSAF operates the largest fleet of F-16s in Southeast Asia, a total of 62, all of which are Block 52/52+ F-16C/D types. Roughly a dozen of these aircraft are permanently based in the United States for advanced flight training. The RSAF also

17

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Paul T. Mitchell, "Networks, Navies, Subs, and Security: ASEAN Navies in 2006", unpublished paper, October 2006, p. 3.

possesses approximately 45 F-5E/Fs, which were upgraded in the mid 1990s with new a radar and glass cockpit; these F-5s are capable of firing the AMRAAM missile. Both the Singaporean F-16s and F-5s are capable of air-to-air refuelling, and the RSAF operates four KC-135R and five KC-130 tanker aircraft. Together with eight remaining A-4SU ground attack, the RSAF has 115 fighter aircraft (up to 100 more A-4s are believed to be in storage). Air-to-air missiles in the RSAF include the AIM-9M Sidewinder, the Israeli Python IV and the AMRAAM. Air-to-ground munitions include laser-guided bombs and AGM-65 Maverick missiles.

The RSAF operates four E-2C Hawkeye airborne early warning and control (AEW&C) aircraft as well as five Fokker 50s for maritime patrol. In addition, the air force maintains a number of C-130 aircraft and CH-47 helicopters for transport. Singapore has also ordered 20 AH-64D Apache Longbow attack helicopters, the first eight of which were delivered in 2006.

The RSAF is currently considering replacing its F-5s and A-4s. In 2005, it placed an order for 12 U.S. F-15SG fighters. Eventually, as many as 60 F-15SGs may be procured. Included in this deal were AMRAAMs, AIM-9X Sidewinders, the GPS-guided Joint Direct Attack Munition (JDAM) and the Joint Stand-off Weapons (JSOW). Finally, Singapore is currently the only Asian partner in the international F-35 Joint Strike Fighter (JSF) programme and the RSAF can order several dozen JSFs to replace or augment its F-16 force.

#### Thailand

Thailand, like Indonesia, is only now beginning to emerge from the repercussions of the Asian financial crisis, but it still has to manage with a small and static defence budget (less

than \$2 billion a year). In addition, the military coup of October 2006 will likely add further uncertainty to new procurement decisions.

Despite being more of a land power, Thailand has considerable maritime interests, including the protection of offshore oil and gas reserves, counter-terrorism, counter-piracy and countering illegal trafficking in its territorial waters.<sup>33</sup> The Royal Thai Navy (RTN), therefore, has considerable responsibility in providing littoral, EEZ and blue-water maritime security. More recently, the RTN has acquired or is in the process of acquiring two new frigates from the United Kingdom and missile-carrying offshore patrol vessels from the PRC, as well as helicopters and refurbished maritime patrol aircraft. The RTN has expressed interest in acquiring submarines but current budget constraints have made this unlikely for the near future.<sup>34</sup>

It is worth noting that the RTN operates the only aircraft carrier in the region—the 10,000-ton, Spanish-built *Chakri Nareubet*, which is outfitted with nine used AV-8A Harrier jump jets and six S-70B Seahawk helicopters. The carrier is intended for air defence and antisubmarine warfare during wartime and disaster relief during peacetime. Since the *Chakri Nareubet* was delivered to the RTN in the late 1990s, however, it has spent most of its time in port due to its high operating costs, although it was employed during the 2004 tsunami relief.

The Royal Thai Air Force (RTAF) comprises approximately 154 combat aircraft: 60 F-16A/B fighter jets, 35 F-5E/Fs, 34 L-39ZA Albatros ground attack aircraft and 25 French-built Alpha Jets (for training and light ground attack). In addition, the RTAF flies several AU-22A light utility aircraft, which can be used as mini gunships. Thailand's air force also operates about 50 transport aircraft of various sizes and missions, including 12 C-130 cargo planes and three IAI Arava short-takeoff-and-landing aircraft. The RTAF is also one of the

<sup>34</sup> IISS, "Responding to the Maritime Challenge", p. 257.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> IISS, "Responding to the Maritime Challenge", p. 256.

few air forces in Southeast Asia to outfit its fighters with the U.S. AMRAAM air-to-air missile.

In general, the RTAF has suffered from a continued shortage of funding following the 1997 Asian financial crisis, inter-service rivalries and a priority on expanding the country's sea power. <sup>35</sup> At one time during the late 1990s, the RTAF had intended to purchase the F-18 fighters, but it was cancelled in the wake of the 1997 financial crisis. Later efforts to acquire "C/D" versions of the F-16 were also abandoned in favour of buying additional (used but refurbished) F-16A/Bs. For now, Israeli Aircraft Industries have been engaged to upgrade its RTAF F-5 fighters with a new fire-control radar and heads-up display. <sup>36</sup> More recently, the RTAF has planned on acquiring up to 40 new aircraft, either the Swedish Gripen or the Russian Su-30MK. <sup>37</sup> This decision, however, will likely be delayed following the 2006 military coup.

#### Vietnam

Vietnam has obvious interests in protecting its maritime EEZ resources and in deterring further Chinese expansion in the disputed Spratly Islands chain. After years of neglect, the country is beginning to rearm itself and as a result has begun to increase defence spending and procurement.<sup>38</sup>

The Vietnamese navy has done particularly well out of this increased emphasis on self-reliant defence and it has greatly enhanced its capabilities in recent years. The navy is currently acquiring three new corvettes, outfitted with German engines and British and

<sup>-</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Tan, Force Modernization Trends in Southeast Asia, p. 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Royal Thai Air Force, GlobalSecurity.org website, www.globalsecurity.org/cgi-

bin/texis.cgi/webinator/search/?query=airport+maps&pr=default&order=r&cmd=context&id=42b63011f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Henry Ivanov, "Thailand Ponders Su-30MK" in *Jane's Defence Weekly*, 13 December 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Robert Karniol, "Country Briefing: Vietnam—Off the Ground" in *Jane's Defence Weekly*, 22 December 2005.

American radars, as well as up to a dozen Svetlyak-class fast-attack craft patrol vessels and various second-hand surface combatants from South Korea and Poland. Hanoi has also signed a major arms deal with Poland in 2005 for 10 maritime patrol M-28 aircraft and 40 surplus Su-22M aircraft, some of which may have a maritime strike role. In addition, Vietnam is building up to 40 new indigenous 400-ton offshore patrol vessels and six 150-ton coastal patrol boats.<sup>39</sup>

At the same time, the Vietnam People's Air Force (VPAF) remains a large but largely obsolete force. Of the approximately 220 combat-capable aircraft in the VPAF, most are from the 1970s and 1980s—mainly the MiG-21bis Fishbed (140 aircraft organized into seven regiments) and the Su-22 Fitter (two regiments of approximately 50 aircraft). In addition, the VPAF operates 18 used L-39 Albatros advanced trainers and light attack aircraft and several two-seater, combat-capable Fishbed and Fitter trainer jets. Other aircraft in the VPAF include 26 Mi-24 Hind helicopter gunships, four Be-12 maritime reconnaissance aircraft, 48 transport helicopters and 28 various fixed-wing transport aircraft.

The VPAF has been trying to modernize its arsenal since the early 1990s, buying Sukhoi Su-27 fighter aircraft in the mid 1990s, and then the more capable Su-30MKK in 2003, but this process has slow and modest. For example, it has procured only 12 Su-27s (three of which have crashed) and just four Su-30MKKs (with an option for eight more). 40 In the mid 1990s, it was rumoured that Vietnam wanted to buy Mirage fighters from France, but any deal was stillborn due to pressures from the United States.

So far, the VPAF has to be contented with additional buys of used, reconditioned aircraft—Su-22s (from the Czech Republic and Poland) and L-39s (from the Czech Republic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Robert Karniol, "Country Briefing: Vietnam—Off the Ground"; IISS, "Responding to the Maritime Challenge", p. 257.

40 Karniol, "Country Briefing: Vietnam—Off the Ground".

and Ukraine)—to replenish its air power. At one time, Vietnam had intended to contract Russia to upgrade its MiG-21 fleet but this deal has since been abandoned.<sup>41</sup>

#### Beyond China: Other Drivers Behind Southeast Asian Arms Modernization

While China certainly is a part of the dynamics behind the recent and ongoing arms modernization effort in Southeast Asia, it is not the only factor driving this modernization process nor is it necessarily the pre-eminent one. In fact, the PRC may even be a *receding* concern in Southeast Asia's security calculus. While relations between Beijing and some Southeast Asian nations in the past had been poor—even hostile—and while in some cases, such as Vietnam or Indonesia, suspicions of Chinese intent and actions are long and lingering, relations between China and most countries in the region have improved markedly in recent years and, in fact, have probably never been better. For example, trade between the PRC and Southeast Asia has increased dramatically and Beijing has become a major investor in and aid donor to such countries as Indonesia, Laos, the Philippines and Vietnam, in addition to maintaining close ties to traditional client states as Myanmar.<sup>42</sup>

Moreover, Beijing has simultaneously launched a major "charm offensive" in Southeast Asia designed to show countries in the region that it is a non-confrontational, status-quo power. From its earlier belligerent and ham-fisted manner in pressing Chinese national interests, Beijing now:

makes special efforts to assure its neighbours that it is a responsible and constructive partner. It has agreed to codes of conduct where territorial dispute have economic consequence (as in the South China Sea); it has begun

<sup>41</sup> Karniol, "Country Briefing: Vietnam—Off the Ground"; Tan, *Force Modernization Trends in Southeast Asia*, p. 21–22.

p. 21–22.

42 Storey, "China and Vietnam's Tug of War over Laos"; Storey, "China and the Philippines"; Storey, "Progress and Remaining Obstacles in Sino-Indonesian Relations"; Karniol, "Country Briefing: Vietnam".

negotiations to resolve border disputes that involved important neighbours such as India; it has started to take its non-proliferation obligations much more seriously than before ... and it has expressed a willingness to shelve active political disputes that cannot be reconciled immediately, so long as none of the other parties involved disturbs the status quo (e.g. Taiwan). In general, China has refocused its energies on expanding trade and cooperation with all its neighbours ... .<sup>43</sup>

In this regard, for example, the PRC was the first non-Southeast Asian state to sign to the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation with ASEAN, in 2003. This agreement has been paired with the ASEAN-China Strategic Partnership for Peace and Security, also signed in 2003, and followed up by a "Plan for Action" agreement in 2004. <sup>44</sup> China is also a participant in the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF), the ARF Security Policy Conference (ASPC), and the ASEAN+3 meetings.

Nowhere perhaps is this new "play-nice" strategy more evident than in China's recent handling of the Spratly Islands dispute. From its supposed "flashpoint" status during the 1990s, its stance on the Spratlys has calmed down considerably. Today, the status of the islands is "no longer discussed as a major security concern". To its credit, the PRC has made a concerted effort *not* to let the South Sea issue become a major domestic political football (unlike the Senkaku and Diaoyu Islands dispute with Japan), nor has it seized or occupied additional islands in the Spratlys since 1995. In particular, in 2002, Beijing and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) agreed to a joint *Declaration on the* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> "China's Grand Strategy" in *Strategic Comments*. London: International Institute for Strategic Studies, November 2004, p. 2.

<sup>44 &</sup>quot;China, America, and Southeast Asia: Hedge and Tack", p. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Ralf Emmers, "What Explains the De-escalation of the Spratlys Dispute?" in *IDSS Commentary*, 5 December 2006.

Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea, which affirmed the intention of the signatories to peacefully resolve their territorial and jurisdictional disputes, and to exercise self-restraint in the South China Sea that would "complicate or escalate disputes and affect peace and stability", including refraining from further construction on the presently uninhabited islands. In addition, in March 2005, Beijing signed bilateral agreements with the Philippines and Vietnam for the joint exploration for oil in areas of overlapping sovereignty claims. (At the same time, estimates of likely oil and gas reserves in the South China Sea have been revised downward considerably, so there may be much less to fight over than originally believed.) This is not to say that the dispute over the Spratly Islands has been settled once and for all. However, it does stand a much better chance of being resolved peacefully, without adding to the tension or hostility between the PRC and Southeast Asia. 46

Finally, Beijing has greatly lowered the tone and rhetoric of its strategic competition with the United States, actions that have gone a long way toward reassuring the countries of Southeast Asia of China's sincerity in pursuing a non-confrontational foreign and security strategy. Beijing now also pursues a much more subtle approach toward the United States: not directly challenging the U.S. leadership in Asia, partnering with Washington where the two countries have shared interests and, above all, promoting multilateral security processes that, in turn, works toward diluting or constraining U.S. power, influence and hegemony in the Asia Pacific and elsewhere.<sup>47</sup>

All of these actions have combined to reduce the "threat image" of China in the eyes of many ASEAN countries. In fact, other drivers are much more evident in the recent arms modernization process among the Southeast Asian militaries. In a larger sense, for example,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Emmers, "What Explains the De-escalation of the Spratlys Dispute?"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> David Shambaugh, "China and Europe: The Emerging Axis" in *Current History*, September 2004, p. 246. See also "China's Grand Strategy", p. 2, and Richard Carney and Richard A. Bitzinger, "From Hegemony to Loose Bipolarity: The Evolving Geopolitics of the U.S., E.U. and China" in *RSIS Commentary*, 26 January 2007.

the regional uncertainties bred by the end of the Cold War have caused many Southeast Asian nations to place greater emphasis on military self-reliance. In particular, while the United States has recently increased its presence in Southeast Asia, there remain for some countries lingering concerns about the long-term reliability of America as a strategic partner (such as Thailand, following Washington's suspension of aid in the wake of its military coup in October 2006). Other ASEAN countries, meanwhile, are concerned that the United States may try to exploit the global war on terrorism to expand American hegemony. (Witness, for example, Indonesian and Malaysian objections to the U.S. Regional Maritime Security Initiative, which they interpreted as an American effort to maintain a permanent military presence in the Malacca and Singapore Straits.)<sup>48</sup>

At the same time, the military interests and doctrines of the Southeast Asian nations have changed as well, both with regard to inward and outward security concerns. During the Cold War, most countries in the region were more worried about separatist movements and communist insurgencies. While internal rebellion is still a major problem in Myanmar, Indonesia and the Philippines, other types of internal insecurities—particularly home-grown Islamic-based terrorism in Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines and Singapore—have superseded earlier domestic security concerns. While military doctrine internally has shifted more toward homeland defence, *externally* there has been a move toward a broadening of regional security interests to include economic benefits and other non-traditional goals. In particular, this has led to growing concerns over protecting maritime natural resources (particularly oil and gas reserves and fishing areas), securing regional SLOCs, countering piracy and trafficking in contraband and humans. Consequently, regional navies, coast guards and air forces are being increasingly tasked and outfitted with the means to safeguard EEZs,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> China, America, and Southeast Asia: Hedge and Tack", p. 2.

shipping routes (such as the Malacca and Singapore Straits) and other economic interests in the area.<sup>49</sup>

Third, one must keep in mind that many Southeast Asian states are just as often suspicious of each other as they are of external powers such as China, and that these tensions have also been powerful motivators behind recent national military build-ups in the region. Historical bilateral fears and wariness still exist between Malaysia and Singapore, Malaysia and Indonesia, and Thailand and Burma, for example, and these and other suspicions have manifested themselves in a variety of territorial disputes, maritime boundaries and clashes over EEZ rights. For instance, competing claims in the South China Sea over the Spratly Islands are just as strong between the various Southeast Asian nations as they are with the PRC.<sup>50</sup> And the 2007 tiff between Singapore and Indonesia over sand and gravel exports to the island nation only further underscores the lingering distrust that exists within the ASEAN community.<sup>51</sup>

Fourth, one should also not discount the power of non-military factors in arms procurement decision-making. Countries often buy weapons systems for which no objective military case can be made for their acquisition, but they do so for reasons of:

- Prestige, i.e. as status symbols (e.g. Thailand's aircraft carrier) or to have something "sexy" to show off at national day parades (e.g. flyovers by F-16s)
- Competition, i.e. "keeping up the Joneses", such as engaging in tit-for-tat, non-aggressive arms procurement rivalries<sup>52</sup> with other neighbouring powers (e.g. Malaysia buying Su-30 Flankers following Singapore's decision to purchase the F-16)

<sup>51</sup> Richard Lloyd Parry, "Singapore accused of land grab as islands disappear by boatload" in London *Times*, 17 March 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Tan, Force Modernization Trends in Southeast Asia, pp. 28–29, 31–32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Tan, Force Modernization Trends in Southeast Asia, pp. 30–31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> As opposed to aggressive, destabilizing arms *races*, such as between China and Taiwan.

 Corruption, i.e. accepting bribes from arms sellers to acquire certain weapons or rewarding domestic factions within the military (e.g. the Thai government in the early 1990s increasing naval procurement in order to repay the RTN for not supporting an earlier military coup)

Fifth, the highly competitive state of the current global arms market has meant that there are a lot of motivated sellers on the supply side of the arms business. Nearly every leading arms manufacturing country has come to depend heavily on overseas sales to bulk up their business and for many, weapons exports are a matter of survival. Russia, for example, actually exports more arms than it sells to its own military and the Asia Pacific has become a particularly crucial market for the Russian defence industry. During the period 2002-2005, nearly 85 per cent of all Russian arms exports went to this region, mainly to China and India but also increasingly to Indonesia, Malaysia and Vietnam. France has in recent years exported nearly one-third of its total national defence output; Germany has exported 27 per cent; and the United Kingdom around 40 per cent. With regard to the Asia-Pacific region, almost half (45 per cent) of France's arms sales agreements in 1998-2005—and fully threequarters during just the period 2002–2005—were made to this region. During the same 1998– 2005 timeframe, the region accounted for 58 per cent of Germany's and 35 per cent of the United Kingdom's total arms agreements to the developing world.<sup>53</sup> In this regard, the Southeast Asian arms market is particularly noteworthy since, while it is relatively small collectively worth around \$2 billion annually—it is also one of more truly open and competitive markets when it comes to arms sales (compared to the PRC or India, which mostly buy from Russia, Japan or Taiwan, more or less captive markets for the U.S. defence industry). While the United States, for example, dominates Southeast Asia in the sale of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Richard F. Grimmett, *Conventional Arms Transfers to Developing Nations, 1998–2005.* Washington, D.C.: Congressional Research Service, October 23, 2006.

fighter aircraft (e.g. F-15s to Singapore; F-16s to Indonesia, Singapore and Thailand; F/A-18s to Malaysia), the United Kingdom has scored particular success in exporting its Hawk trainer jet to Malaysia and Indonesia. Germany, meanwhile, has sold submarines to Indonesia and corvettes to Malaysia and Singapore; France, frigates to Singapore and anti-ship cruise missiles to Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore and Thailand; Russia, Su-30 fighters to Malaysia, Indonesia and Vietnam; and Sweden, submarines to Singapore. Malaysia and Singapore constitute the largest arms buyers in Southeast Asia. For example, during 2002–2005, Kuala Lumpur placed orders for \$2.8 billion worth of arms. <sup>54</sup>

Given the size and strength of the regional arms market, it is not surprising that this area has become a critical market—and therefore the object of particularly fierce competition—for the world's leading arms suppliers, particularly the United States, Western Europe, Russia and Israel. Consequently, supplier restraint has been replaced by a readiness to sell just about every type of conventional weapon system available to the region and, in addition, to use technology transfers and offsets as inducements to make an arms sale. Such sweetheart deals, therefore, can have as much impact on the kind of arms Southeast Asian militaries buy as actual threats or military requirements.

#### **Conclusions**

To be sure, the leading Southeast Asian nations are arming and rearming themselves at least in part because of China's growing military activities in the region and in part of out concern for the PRC's future potential—given the PLA's growing power projection capabilities—to constitute a larger and ongoing presence there. In fact, it is as much an effort to prevent China—as well as other major powers, such as the United States—from maintaining a

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Grimmett, Conventional Arms Transfers to Developing Nations, 1998–2005.

permanent naval presence in the Malacca and Singapore Straits that the governments of Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore and Thailand recently agreed to conduct and coordinate naval and aerial patrols of the strait, and that Indonesia and Singapore also initiated a joint "surface picture" naval monitoring system in the area.<sup>55</sup>

In general, however, the Southeast Asian countries appear to be much more "relaxed" about China's military rise than are the nations of Northeast or South Asia—or the United States, for that matter. Why this is so difficult to fathom is, in large part, due to the fact that the ASEAN countries generally do not publicly discuss their concerns about the PRC—certainly, few Southeast Asian governments (possibly Vietnam or the Philippines) will openly admit that their military modernization programmes are directly linked to deterring or fighting China, for fear of offending Beijing. <sup>56</sup> One can infer several reasons for these nations' generally sanguine view toward China, however. In the first place, of course, Beijing's current "kinder, gentler" foreign policy has disarmed many in the region who have been most worried about the PRC's growing presence in Southeast Asia. In general, the overall "China threat" to the region has diminished considerably in recent years in large part because the Chinese have gone to great pains to reduce the strident self-centeredness once found in its foreign and security policy in favour of a softer, more nuanced multilateralism.

Additionally, Southeast Asia's growing economic interdependence with China may also be tempering Beijing's activities in the region. As Sino-ASEAN trade, investment, aid and even military assistance (for example, the PRC agreed in 2005 to help Indonesia develop short-range ballistic missiles) have grown, these increasing "soft power" links between the two players has arguably had a stabilizing and calming effect on relations, by expanding the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> IISS, "Responding to the Maritime Challenge", p. 258.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> I am grateful to Ian Storey for pointing out this argument to me.

convergence of economic interests and benefits that neither side would wish to see disrupted by conflict.

At the same time, it can be argued that Southeast Asian acquiescence to China's attendance in the region is largely a matter of size and relative strength: most Southeast Asian nations, even if they wanted to stand up to the PRC, simply do not have the means to do so. For example, neither Vietnam, which possesses the largest armed forces in the region, nor Singapore, arguably the most technologically advanced military power in Southeast Asia, can probably mount any sustained military action against the current PLA. So in a sense, therefore, jumping onto the bandwagon with China makes for good policy.

On the other hand, these countries are also working to balance against the PRC, albeit often indirectly, and a subtle hedging strategy can be found operating side-by-side with a policy of accommodating Beijing. If the ASEAN states are reaching out to engage China, they have, at the same time, undertaken new diplomatic and political-military overtures toward other regional great powers such as Japan, India and Australia to enlist them as security partners in preserving peace and stability in Southeast Asia. Consequently, ASEAN has sponsored a number of international assemblies designed to bring in other regional powers *in addition to China*, such as the East Asian Summit, the ASEAN Regional Forum and the ASEAN+3 talks (ASEAN, China, Japan and South Korea).

Above all, of course, this balancing act has entailed continuing to engage the United States and keep it actively involved in the regional security calculus as a counterweight to China. The ASEAN states regard the United States as a more or less benign "regional balancer", and hence they have worked hard to maintain—indeed, even raise—the U.S. military profile in the region, by permitting greater U.S. access to national military facilities in Southeast Asia, creating collocated operating bases, undertaking joint military exercises

and entering into new bilateral security cooperation agreements with Washington.<sup>57</sup> Some ASEAN countries, such as Thailand or the Philippines are, in fact, formal allies with the United States while others, such as Singapore, are allies in all but name.

The nations of Southeast Asia are certainly concerned about a rising China, and they are dealing with the regional implications of this challenge through a number of routes—diplomatic, economic and even military. Of all the avenues, however, the military response is probably given the *least* emphasis in Southeast Asia's dealings with the PRC. At the same time, any military build-up in Southeast Asia must be seen through something other than the China lens. While the nations of Southeast Asia are clearly upgrading their militaries, the PRC is but one factor behind this modernization, and hardly the most important. Regional insecurities, changing military doctrines, intra-ASEAN tensions, domestic politics and even supply-side dynamics in the global arms market are all stronger forces driving military modernization in Southeast Asia than any "China threat". In conclusion, therefore, while the Southeast Asian countries are certainly "cautiously watchful" of the PRC as it expands its role in the Asia Pacific—and particularly how this expansion will play out over the next several decades—military power is still the lowest priority for these countries when it comes to dealing with China.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> "China, America, and Southeast Asia: Hedge and Tack", p. 2; Richard A. Bitzinger, *Transforming the U.S. Military: Implications for the Asia-Pacific*. Canberra: Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 2006, pp. 13–15, 30–31.

# IDSS Working Paper Series

1.	Vietnam-China Relations Since The End of The Cold War Ang Cheng Guan	(1998)
2.	Multilateral Security Cooperation in the Asia-Pacific Region: Prospects and Possibilities Desmond Ball	(1999)
3.	Reordering Asia: "Cooperative Security" or Concert of Powers?  Amitav Acharya	(1999)
4.	The South China Sea Dispute re-visited  Ang Cheng Guan	(1999)
5.	Continuity and Change In Malaysian Politics: Assessing the Buildup to the 1999-2000 General Elections  Joseph Liow Chin Yong	(1999)
6.	'Humanitarian Intervention in Kosovo' as Justified, Executed and Mediated by NATO: Strategic Lessons for Singapore Kumar Ramakrishna	(2000)
7.	Taiwan's Future: Mongolia or Tibet?  Chien-peng (C.P.) Chung	(2001)
8.	Asia-Pacific Diplomacies: Reading Discontinuity in Late-Modern Diplomatic Practice Tan See Seng	(2001)
9.	Framing "South Asia": Whose Imagined Region?  Sinderpal Singh	(2001)
10.	Explaining Indonesia's Relations with Singapore During the New Order Period: The Case of Regime Maintenance and Foreign Policy  Terence Lee Chek Liang	(2001)
11.	Human Security: Discourse, Statecraft, Emancipation  Tan See Seng	(2001)
12.	Globalization and its Implications for Southeast Asian Security: A Vietnamese Perspective Nguyen Phuong Binh	(2001)
13.	Framework for Autonomy in Southeast Asia's Plural Societies  Miriam Coronel Ferrer	(2001)
14.	Burma: Protracted Conflict, Governance and Non-Traditional Security Issues Ananda Rajah	(2001)
15.	Natural Resources Management and Environmental Security in Southeast Asia: Case Study of Clean Water Supplies in Singapore Kog Yue Choong	(2001)
16.	Crisis and Transformation: ASEAN in the New Era Etel Solingen	(2001)
17.	Human Security: East Versus West?  Amitav Acharya	(2001)

18.	Asian Developing Countries and the Next Round of WTO Negotiations Barry Desker	(2001)
19.	Multilateralism, Neo-liberalism and Security in Asia: The Role of the Asia Pacific Economic Co-operation Forum <i>Ian Taylor</i>	(2001)
20.	Humanitarian Intervention and Peacekeeping as Issues for Asia-Pacific Security Derek McDougall	(2001)
21.	Comprehensive Security: The South Asian Case S.D. Muni	(2002)
22.	The Evolution of China's Maritime Combat Doctrines and Models: 1949-2001 <i>You Ji</i>	(2002)
23.	The Concept of Security Before and After September 11 a. The Contested Concept of Security Steve Smith	(2002)
	b. Security and Security Studies After September 11: Some Preliminary Reflections  Amitav Acharya	
24.	Democratisation In South Korea And Taiwan: The Effect Of Social Division On Inter-Korean and Cross-Strait Relations  Chien-peng (C.P.) Chung	(2002)
25.	Understanding Financial Globalisation  Andrew Walter	(2002)
26.	911, American Praetorian Unilateralism and the Impact on State-Society Relations in Southeast Asia <i>Kumar Ramakrishna</i>	(2002)
27.	Great Power Politics in Contemporary East Asia: Negotiating Multipolarity or Hegemony? <i>Tan See Seng</i>	(2002)
28.	What Fear Hath Wrought: Missile Hysteria and The Writing of "America" Tan See Seng	(2002)
29.	International Responses to Terrorism: The Limits and Possibilities of Legal Control of Terrorism by Regional Arrangement with Particular Reference to ASEAN <i>Ong Yen Nee</i>	(2002)
30.	Reconceptualizing the PLA Navy in Post – Mao China: Functions, Warfare, Arms, and Organization <i>Nan Li</i>	(2002)
31.	Attempting Developmental Regionalism Through AFTA: The Domestics Politics – Domestic Capital Nexus Helen E S Nesadurai	(2002)
32.	11 September and China: Opportunities, Challenges, and Warfighting <i>Nan Li</i>	(2002)
33.	Islam and Society in Southeast Asia after September 11  Barry Desker	(2002)

34.	Hegemonic Constraints: The Implications of September 11 For American Power Evelyn Goh	(2002)
35.	Not Yet All AboardBut Already All At Sea Over Container Security Initiative Irvin Lim	(2002)
36.	Financial Liberalization and Prudential Regulation in East Asia: Still Perverse? Andrew Walter	(2002)
37.	Indonesia and The Washington Consensus  Premjith Sadasivan	(2002)
38.	The Political Economy of FDI Location: Why Don't Political Checks and Balances and Treaty Constraints Matter?  Andrew Walter	(2002)
39.	The Securitization of Transnational Crime in ASEAN Ralf Emmers	(2002)
40.	Liquidity Support and The Financial Crisis: The Indonesian Experience J Soedradjad Djiwandono	(2002)
41.	A UK Perspective on Defence Equipment Acquisition  David Kirkpatrick	(2003)
42.	Regionalisation of Peace in Asia: Experiences and Prospects of ASEAN, ARF and UN Partnership  Mely C. Anthony	(2003)
43.	The WTO In 2003: Structural Shifts, State-Of-Play And Prospects For The Doha Round Razeen Sally	(2003)
44.	Seeking Security In The Dragon's Shadow: China and Southeast Asia In The Emerging Asian Order <i>Amitav Acharya</i>	(2003)
45.	Deconstructing Political Islam In Malaysia: UMNO'S Response To PAS' Religio-Political Dialectic Joseph Liow	(2003)
46.	The War On Terror And The Future of Indonesian Democracy <i>Tatik S. Hafidz</i>	(2003)
47.	Examining The Role of Foreign Assistance in Security Sector Reforms: The Indonesian Case <i>Eduardo Lachica</i>	(2003)
48.	Sovereignty and The Politics of Identity in International Relations <i>Adrian Kuah</i>	(2003)
49.	Deconstructing Jihad; Southeast Asia Contexts  Patricia Martinez	(2003)
50.	The Correlates of Nationalism in Beijing Public Opinion  Alastair Iain Johnston	(2003)

51.	In Search of Suitable Positions' in the Asia Pacific: Negotiating the US-China Relationship and Regional Security  Evelyn Goh	(2003)
52.	American Unilaterism, Foreign Economic Policy and the 'Securitisation' of Globalisation <i>Richard Higgott</i>	(2003)
53.	Fireball on the Water: Naval Force Protection-Projection, Coast Guarding, Customs Border Security & Multilateral Cooperation in Rolling Back the Global Waves of Terror from the Sea <i>Irvin Lim</i>	(2003)
54.	Revisiting Responses To Power Preponderance: Going Beyond The Balancing-Bandwagoning Dichotomy  Chong Ja Ian	(2003)
55.	Pre-emption and Prevention: An Ethical and Legal Critique of the Bush Doctrine and Anticipatory Use of Force In Defence of the State <i>Malcolm Brailey</i>	(2003)
56.	The Indo-Chinese Enlargement of ASEAN: Implications for Regional Economic Integration <i>Helen E S Nesadurai</i>	(2003)
57.	The Advent of a New Way of War: Theory and Practice of Effects Based Operation <i>Joshua Ho</i>	(2003)
58.	Critical Mass: Weighing in on Force Transformation & Speed Kills Post-Operation Iraqi Freedom Irvin Lim	(2004)
59.	Force Modernisation Trends in Southeast Asia  Andrew Tan	(2004)
60.	Testing Alternative Responses to Power Preponderance: Buffering, Binding, Bonding and Beleaguering in the Real World <i>Chong Ja Ian</i>	(2004)
61.	Outlook on the Indonesian Parliamentary Election 2004 Irman G. Lanti	(2004)
62.	Globalization and Non-Traditional Security Issues: A Study of Human and Drug Trafficking in East Asia Ralf Emmers	(2004)
63.	Outlook for Malaysia's 11 <sup>th</sup> General Election Joseph Liow	(2004)
64.	Not <i>Many</i> Jobs Take a Whole Army: Special Operations Forces and The Revolution in Military Affairs. <i>Malcolm Brailey</i>	(2004)
65.	Technological Globalisation and Regional Security in East Asia  J.D. Kenneth Boutin	(2004)

66.	UAVs/UCAVS – Missions, Challenges, and Strategic Implications for Small and Medium Powers  Manjeet Singh Pardesi	(2004)
67.	Singapore's Reaction to Rising China: Deep Engagement and Strategic Adjustment <i>Evelyn Goh</i>	(2004)
68.	The Shifting Of Maritime Power And The Implications For Maritime Security In East Asia <i>Joshua Ho</i>	(2004)
69.	China In The Mekong River Basin: The Regional Security Implications of Resource Development On The Lancang Jiang Evelyn Goh	(2004)
70.	Examining the Defence Industrialization-Economic Growth Relationship: The Case of Singapore  Adrian Kuah and Bernard Loo	(2004)
71.	"Constructing" The Jemaah Islamiyah Terrorist: A Preliminary Inquiry Kumar Ramakrishna	(2004)
72.	Malaysia and The United States: Rejecting Dominance, Embracing Engagement <i>Helen E S Nesadurai</i>	(2004)
73.	The Indonesian Military as a Professional Organization: Criteria and Ramifications for Reform <i>John Bradford</i>	(2005)
74.	Martime Terrorism in Southeast Asia: A Risk Assessment Catherine Zara Raymond	(2005)
75.	Southeast Asian Maritime Security In The Age Of Terror: Threats, Opportunity, And Charting The Course Forward John Bradford	(2005)
76.	Deducing India's Grand Strategy of Regional Hegemony from Historical and Conceptual Perspectives  Manjeet Singh Pardesi	(2005)
77.	Towards Better Peace Processes: A Comparative Study of Attempts to Broker Peace with MNLF and GAM S P Harish	(2005)
78.	Multilateralism, Sovereignty and Normative Change in World Politics Amitav Acharya	(2005)
79.	The State and Religious Institutions in Muslim Societies <i>Riaz Hassan</i>	(2005)
80.	On Being Religious: Patterns of Religious Commitment in Muslim Societies <i>Riaz Hassan</i>	(2005)
81.	The Security of Regional Sea Lanes  Joshua Ho	(2005)
82.	Civil-Military Relationship and Reform in the Defence Industry <i>Arthur S Ding</i>	(2005)

83.	How Bargaining Alters Outcomes: Bilateral Trade Negotiations and Bargaining Strategies Deborah Elms	(2005)
84.	Great Powers and Southeast Asian Regional Security Strategies: Omni-enmeshment, Balancing and Hierarchical Order <i>Evelyn Goh</i>	(2005)
85.	Global Jihad, Sectarianism and The Madrassahs in Pakistan Ali Riaz	(2005)
86.	Autobiography, Politics and Ideology in Sayyid Qutb's Reading of the Qur'an <i>Umej Bhatia</i>	(2005)
87.	Maritime Disputes in the South China Sea: Strategic and Diplomatic Status Quo <i>Ralf Emmers</i>	(2005)
88.	China's Political Commissars and Commanders: Trends & Dynamics Srikanth Kondapalli	(2005)
89.	Piracy in Southeast Asia New Trends, Issues and Responses Catherine Zara Raymond	(2005)
90.	Geopolitics, Grand Strategy and the Bush Doctrine Simon Dalby	(2005)
91.	Local Elections and Democracy in Indonesia: The Case of the Riau Archipelago Nankyung Choi	(2005)
92.	The Impact of RMA on Conventional Deterrence: A Theoretical Analysis Manjeet Singh Pardesi	(2005)
93	Africa and the Challenge of Globalisation  Jeffrey Herbst	(2005)
94	The East Asian Experience: The Poverty of 'Picking Winners Barry Desker and Deborah Elms	(2005)
95	Bandung And The Political Economy Of North-South Relations: Sowing The Seeds For Revisioning International Society Helen E S Nesadurai	(2005)
96	Re-conceptualising the Military-Industrial Complex: A General Systems Theory Approach <i>Adrian Kuah</i>	(2005)
97	Food Security and the Threat From Within: Rice Policy Reforms in the Philippines <i>Bruce Tolentino</i>	(2006)
98	Non-Traditional Security Issues: Securitisation of Transnational Crime in Asia James Laki	(2006)
99	Securitizing/Desecuritizing the Filipinos' 'Outward Migration Issue'in the Philippines' Relations with Other Asian Governments <i>José N. Franco, Jr.</i>	(2006)
100	Securitization Of Illegal Migration of Bangladeshis To India Josy Joseph	(2006)

101	Environmental Management and Conflict in Southeast Asia – Land Reclamation and its Political Impact Kog Yue-Choong	(2006)
102	Securitizing border-crossing: The case of marginalized stateless minorities in the Thai-Burma Borderlands  Mika Toyota	(2006)
103	The Incidence of Corruption in India: Is the Neglect of Governance Endangering Human Security in South Asia? Shabnam Mallick and Rajarshi Sen	(2006)
104	The LTTE's Online Network and its Implications for Regional Security Shyam Tekwani	(2006)
105	The Korean War June-October 1950: Inchon and Stalin In The "Trigger Vs Justification" Debate	(2006)
106	Tan Kwoh Jack International Regime Building in Southeast Asia: ASEAN Cooperation against the Illicit Trafficking and Abuse of Drugs Ralf Emmers	(2006)
107	Changing Conflict Identities: The case of the Southern Thailand Discord S P Harish	(2006)
108	Myanmar and the Argument for Engagement: A Clash of Contending Moralities? Christopher B Roberts	(2006)
109	TEMPORAL DOMINANCE Military Transformation and the Time Dimension of Strategy Edwin Seah	(2006)
110	Globalization and Military-Industrial Transformation in South Asia: An Historical Perspective <i>Emrys Chew</i>	(2006)
111	UNCLOS and its Limitations as the Foundation for a Regional Maritime Security Regime Sam Bateman	(2006)
112	Freedom and Control Networks in Military Environments  Paul T Mitchell	(2006)
113	Rewriting Indonesian History The Future in Indonesia's Past Kwa Chong Guan	(2006)
114	Twelver Shi'ite Islam: Conceptual and Practical Aspects  Christoph Marcinkowski	(2006)
115	Islam, State and Modernity : Muslim Political Discourse in Late 19 <sup>th</sup> and Early 20 <sup>th</sup> century India <i>Iqbal Singh Sevea</i>	(2006)
116	'Voice of the Malayan Revolution': The Communist Party of Malaya's Struggle for Hearts and Minds in the 'Second Malayan Emergency' (1969-1975)  Ong Wei Chong	(2006)

117	"From Counter-Society to Counter-State: Jemaah Islamiyah According to PUPJI" Elena Pavlova	(2006)
118	The Terrorist Threat to Singapore's Land Transportation Infrastructure: A Preliminary Enquiry Adam Dolnik	(2006)
119	The Many Faces of Political Islam Mohammed Ayoob	(2006)
120	Facets of Shi'ite Islam in Contemporary Southeast Asia (I): Thailand and Indonesia <i>Christoph Marcinkowski</i>	(2006)
121	Facets of Shi'ite Islam in Contemporary Southeast Asia (II): Malaysia and Singapore Christoph Marcinkowski	(2006)
122	Towards a History of Malaysian Ulama Mohamed Nawab	(2007)
123	Islam and Violence in Malaysia Ahmad Fauzi Abdul Hamid	(2007)
124	Between Greater Iran and Shi'ite Crescent: Some Thoughts on the Nature of Iran's Ambitions in the Middle East <i>Christoph Marcinkowski</i>	(2007)
125	Thinking Ahead: Shi'ite Islam in Iraq and its Seminaries (hawzah 'ilmiyyah Christoph Marcinkowski	(2007)
126	The China Syndrome: Chinese Military Modernization and the Rearming of Southeast Asia <i>Richard A. Bitzinger</i>	(2007)